


 

The Court’s decision to hear Sackett offers the opportunity for the Administration to 
correct its course.  Rather than implementing its multi-step, confusing, and opaque process to 
change the WOTUS definition, the Administration should wait for the Court’s ruling before 
developing novel regulatory definitions.  In fact, the Agencies have publicly stated themselves 
that their revised regulatory definition of WOTUS would contain “updates to be consistent with 
relevant Supreme Court decisions.”5  It would be premature for the Agencies to change the 
WOTUS definition to be consistent with Supreme Court precedent until the Court rules in 
Sackett.  
 

For the duration of the Sackett litigation, the Administration should refocus its resources 
on supporting and advancing critical permitting and infrastructure development, such as 
expeditiously processing Clean Water Act permits.  The Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, 
P.L. 117-58, authorizes and appropriates funding for the development of significant new assets 
and improvements to existing assets, including roads, bridges, locks, dams, levees, and port 
infrastructure.6  Instead of wasting critical time, staff resources, and taxpayer dollars on 
rulemaking efforts that could be upended by the Court even before the end of the year, the 
Agencies must focus their resources on reviewing and issuing the permits needed for important 
infrastructure projects to move forward.   
 

The Administration should also use this time to continue to engage with farmers, 
landowners, states, businesses, and other affected stakeholders to understand how changes to the 
definition of WOTUS impact property and important economic activities.  Several stakeholders 
and Members of Congress have written to the Agencies requesting additional time for the public 
to provide feedback on the current WOTUS rulemaking process, due to the already complicated 
nature of the proposed rule and broad impacts it will have.  Meaningful engagement is not just 
listening to stakeholders, but applying the information stakeholders provide to inform the 
development and implementation of regulations consistent with the law.   

 
For example, we were deeply troubled by EPA Assistant Administrator for Water 

Radhika Fox’s January 13, 2022, response to a letter from Senator Joni Ernst, in which Ms. Fox 
stated:  
 

[T]he agencies’ experience was not that the NWPR provided clarity, 
predictability, or consistency in the application of the CWA.  To the contrary, and 
as explained in considerable detail in the agencies’ recently released proposed 
rule, the NWPR was difficult to implement and yielded inconsistent results (a 
copy of the proposed rule can be found at www.epa.gov/wotus).  Also, 
foundational concepts underlying much of it were confusing.  These factors alone 
can be a source of harm to farmers and others seeking certainty. 7 

 
Ms. Fox’s statement about the alleged harm to farmers from the NWPR is directly 

contradicted by agriculture stakeholder feedback and key recommendations from a federal 

                                                            
5 Id. 
6 Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, P.L. 117-58.   
7 Letter from the Hon. Radhika Fox, Assistant Administrator, Office of Water, EPA, to the Hon. Joni K. Ernst, U.S. 
Senate (Jan. 13, 2022).  








